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Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 27, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 1, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 3, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to her coccyx

and spine on November 13, 2010.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment in the form of pain

management.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that her authorized
physician is recommending treatment that the
Respondents will not authorize.  The Claimant
contends that the recommended treatment is
reasonably necessary and therefore the
liability of the Respondents.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“1. The Respondents contend that all
appropriate benefits have previously been
paid.  Specifically, the Respondents accepted
the Claimant’s hairline fracture and back
strain as compensable and paid for all
reasonably necessary medical treatment.  The
Respondents contend that the Claimant was
placed at maximum medical improvement as of
April 4, 2011, with no further treatment or
testing recommended.  

2.  The Respondents contend that the Claimant
has previously received her one-time change of
physician to Dr. John Kareus.  The Respondents
contend that they appropriately paid for the
initial visit, as well as paid for the
additional testing recommended by Dr. Kareus.
The Claimant underwent another MRI pursuant to
his request on January 18, 2012, which was
negative.  Based upon the prior testing, both
before and after the Claimant’s one-time
change of physician, the Respondents contend
that further treatment is not reasonably
necessary in relation to the original injury.

3.  The Respondents contend that the further
“pain management” recommended by Dr. Kareus is
not reasonably necessary based upon the
negative results of the various testing
perform, and lack of objective medical
findings to justify the recommended treatment.
Furthermore, the Respondents contend that Dr.
Kareus may not be objective in his analysis
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and recommendations based upon his
Employer/Employee relationship to the
Claimant.  Specifically, the Claimant
apparently works in the same clinic with Dr.
Kareus on a regular basis.  Therefore, his
recommendations are at least suspect, if not
biased, based upon the personal issues
involved.

4.  The Respondents contend that the Claimant
may have merely sustained a temporary
aggravation of pre-existing conditions, or
possibly subsequent events or incidents which
aggravated the condition, and the recommended
treatment is not causally connected to the
injury sustained herein.

5.  The Respondents contend that this claim
was appropriate accepted as a “medical only”
claim, and the Claimant has no lost time
issues involved, and is not entitled to any
temporary total disability benefits at this
point.

6.  The Respondents contend that they would be
entitled to an offset for any group health
carrier and/or disability carrier payments
made to or on behalf of the Claimant, should
any have been made. Furthermore, the
Respondents contend that they would be
entitled to an offset for any unemployment
benefits paid to the Claimant, should any have
been made.

7.  The Respondents would reserve the right to
amend and supplement their contentions after
additional discovery has been completed.”

The claimant, in this matter, is as twenty-five-year-old

female who suffered admittedly compensable injuries to her coccyx

and spine on November 13, 2010.  At that time, the claimant was

seated in a chair performing employment services for the respondent

when the chair broke and she fell to the floor.  

The claimant originally treated with Dr. Terry Clark at Cooper

Clinic, P.A.  Dr. Clark diagnosed the claimant with a lumbar strain
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and contusion and placed the claimant on prescription medications

for pain.  The claimant was also given work restrictions which

included “alternate sit, stand, and walk as tolerated.  Limit

bending, stooping, and twisting.”  The claimant continued to treat

with Dr. Clark for her difficulties through the months of November

and December 2010.  The care that Dr. Clark gave was conservative

in nature.

On January 4, 2011, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

lumbar spine without contrast at the request of Dr. Clark.  That

MRI was performed at Ozark Orthopedics in Fayetteville, Arkansas.

The report from that diagnostic test is found at Claimant’s Exhibit

No. 1, Pages 9 and 10.  Following is the impression section of that

report:

“Very mild disc disease seen at the L4-5 and
L5-S1 levels with no significant neural
foramen stenosis seen at L4-5 and mild,
bilateral neural foramen stenosis at L5-Sq,
left greater than right.”

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Clark through January

and February 2011.  Dr. Clark continued the claimant with

conservative treatment which included medications and physical

therapy.

On February 23, 2011, the claimant underwent an electromyogram

at Cooper Clinic, P.A. in Fort Smith, Arkansas.  That testing was

performed by Dr. Janice M. Keating.  Following is the impression

section of the electromyogram report:

“This Electrophysiologic study is within
normal limits.  There is no definite evidence
to support the diagnosis of neuropathy or
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radiculopathy affecting the right lower
extremity.”

The claimant again continued treatment with Dr. Clark through

the month of March 2011.  Again, that treatment remained

conservative in nature; however, on April 4, 2011, Dr. Clark

released the claimant to return to work without restrictions.

Following are portions of the April 4, 2011, report issued by Dr.

Clark:

“Final Narrative Summary: a 23-year-old who
follows up a lumbar and right SI strain.  She
states overall she is better.  She has
intermittent discomfort in the area of the
right SI joint, but it has not limited her
ability to work.  She had been working 12-
hours shifts but has recently changed jobs and
is now down to 8-hour shifts.  She is able to
tolerate that.  She has been going to physical
therapy and states that has been helping quite
a bit.  She also states that the 4-1
interferential stimulation unit is helping
considerably.  She is not having to take much
of the pain medication at this point.

Impression: Lumbar and right sacroiliac
strain.

Plan
1. I stressed the importance of continued

home exercises as she has been taught in
physical therapy.  They have advised her
to do those at least 4 days a week.

2. We will continue with the interferential
stimulation unit and try to convert that
from a rental to a purchase.

3. Otherwise, she is released to return to
work without restrictions.

4. Follow up as needed.”

The claimant received a change of physician to Dr. John Kareus

who also practices at Cooper Clinic, P.A., in Fort Smith, Arkansas.

I note that Dr. Kareus is a neurologist.  In the medical report

from the claimant’s September 8, 2011, visit, it is noted that the
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claimant’s straight leg raising test “was positive with the right

leg in the supine position at approximately 30 degrees; with the

left leg it was positive at 45 degrees causing pain bilaterally.”

At that time, Dr. Kareus recommended that the claimant undergo a

repeat MRI of her lumbar spine and placed the claimant on

prescription medications due to her complaints of pain.

On November 17, 2011, the claimant again saw Dr. Kareus.  At

that time, she continued to complain of pain that she associated

with her admittedly compensable injury.  The report states:

“We recommend that she have a repeat MRI scan
of her lumbar spine.  She showed evidence of
an L5 radiculopathy on the right side and we
were concerned about the need for the
evaluation.  In the mean time, we did treat
the patient with Lyrica.  She is taking 50 mg
three to four times a day and this does help,
especially on sunny, bright days without a
weather change.  Her pain is at a minimum and
her numbness is much better.  She sleeps
better at night.  She can sleep through the
night.  She wakes up and is not stiff.  She
can stand up straight.  But as the day
progresses, it seems to worsen.  When a front
comes through and the weather changes, she has
increasing pain, increasing difficulty with
movement in her legs and more trouble and the
Lyrica does not work as well.”

At that time, Dr. Kareus again indicated the need for a repeat MRI

and also increased the claimant’s Lyrica prescription to 75 mg

three times daily.

On January 19, 2012, the claimant received a second MRI of the

lumbar spine as requested by Dr. Kareus.  Following are the MRI

findings and impressions found in the report from the MRI that was

electronically signed by Dr. Dale Perrymore:
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“MRI FINDINGS: Five lumbar type vertebral
bodies are assumed for purposes of this
report.  Vertebral body heights and alignment
are well maintained.  Marrow signal is
unremarkable.  The conus terminates at L1 and
appears unremarkable.  The intervertebral
discs of the lumbar spine and visualized lower
thoracic spine exhibit no evidence for
significant disc bulge, central canal
stenosis, or foraminal stenosis.

IMPRESSION: Negative MRI of the lumbar spine.”

On May 3, 2012, Dr. Kareus wrote the following note on a

prescription pad regarding the claimant, “Due to chronic low back

pain the patient requires pain management.”  That note was signed

by Dr. Kareus and can be found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page

34.  Also, on May 16, 2012, Dr. Kareus wrote a note on a

prescription pad regarding the claimant and states, “Patient needs

to be referred to Dr. Swicegood for pain management.  Dr. Swicegood

# 452-0882.”  That note was also signed by Dr. Kareus.  There are

no medical records introduced that were associated with the two

notes written by Dr. Kareus regarding pain management.

The claimant has been diagnosed with a lumbar strain and

contusion.  She has had three diagnostic tests to determine the

extent of her difficulties; however, after that testing it still

appears that Dr. Clark’s diagnosis of lumbar strain and contusion

is correct.  The claimant has had significant treatment from Dr.

Clark and Dr. Kareus for her complaints of pain.  Given the nature

of her diagnosis, the amount of treatment she had already received,

and the absence of a clear reason for her pain even though she has

had three diagnostic tests.  I do not believe that pain management
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with Dr. Swicegood is reasonably necessary medical treatment for a

lumbar strain and contusion suffered in November 2010.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 1, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed August 3, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to additional medical treatment in

the form of pain management with Dr. Swicegood.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


